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Report of the Administration and Finance Committee

for the January 2009 meeting of the ARRL Board of Directors
In the few short months since the last ARRL Board meeting, the economic situation in the country certainly changed in ways we could not imagine at that time.  The economic downturn presents challenges to most organizations including the ARRL.  The A&F Committee and associated sub-committees were quite active during the last half of the year, addressing organizational issues attempting to be proactive given the rapidly changing financial environment.  At the July Board meeting, audit partner Paul Ballasy from Haggett Longobardi commented on the League’s strong balance sheet and good financial situation.  It is our challenge as Board Members and management to insure this comment is carried into the future in spite of the economic challenges facing the United States in general and the ARRL in particular.   
Committee Activity

Following the July 2008 Board Meeting, the Administration and Finance Committee met in Newington on November 21 primarily to receive and review the 2009 – 2010 budget and to review other items on the published agenda.  Minutes of this meeting along with the Budget were distributed to the Board on December 21, 2008.  Additionally, the Budget was distributed to the Officers and Directors on December 22, following closing of the books for November 2008.  The rationale for distributing the Budget was to ascertain if results from operations in November would result in any significant change to the recommended budget.
Following is a summary of key items and discussion topics from the November 21 meeting:

Mr. Shelly commented on the status of revenue and expenses for the year through the end of October.  He noted that from a budgetary perspective, the ARRL is tracking management’s expectations for budget performance.  But, operations for the remainder of the year could reflect a downward trending as recession sets in.  He noted that the publication of the ARRL Handbook and Spectrum Defense campaigns usually result in an upward revenue spike in the 4th Quarter.  But, he noted that we are in “uncharted waters” during this economic downturn.  Generally, the ARRL has done well in past recessionary periods but this could be different in 2008 and the next budgetary cycle.  He noted that a loss of $100K-150K from operations is anticipated.

Mr. Shelly also commented on the impact of the market downturn on both the operating portfolio and on the League’s pension fund. The pension fund was discussed at length and the Pension Sub-Committee was charged with reviewing alternatives regarding the current Defined Benefit Plan as well as studying the implications of introducing a Defined Contribution Plan in the future.  During the July 2008 meeting, the status of funding of the Defined Benefit plan was noted to be at a 103% level of funding.  Following the market difficulties in the fall of 2008, this level dropped substantially.  The Pension Protection Act of 2006 defined a specific timeline to fully fund pensions but did not anticipate the financial situation in the country that occurred in the fall.  The recently passed Worker, Retiree and Employee Recovery act of 2008 gives us more time to recover from the market losses.  Prior to the Board meeting, the Pension Subcommittee met two additional times to receive information and to formulate plans to manage these pension issues.  The committee and management will continue to focusing on this issue throughout 2009.

As noted in the July Board Meeting, staff and the pension subcommittee worked with advisors from the Bostonian Group to identify a firm to provide administrative and other services for a new corporate 403(b) plan.  Following issuance of an RFP and in-person interviews with the finalists, the Standard Financial Group was selected.  This recommendation should be approved by the full board during the upcoming meeting.

Mr. McCobb discussed the impact of the economic downturn and our portfolio valuation. A decrease in value of nearly $1.5 million through the end of September with more impact from fluctuations in the fourth quarter are likely.  He noted his belief that the portfolio is in reasonably good shape in spite of the losses.  

Ms. Hobart discussed the Development Department activities and noted the impact of the economy on giving and the challenges looking into the future.  This is of concern to both management and the committee as a portion of the operating revenue for particular programs is, in part, funded by these donations.  She also noted a large gift of over $600K which becomes part of the ARRL’s endowment.  

Mr. Kramer discussed the status of the Fathom Web Project and noted that the project is on track.  Further information will be presented to the committee and entire board in January.  

Other topics including succession planning, marketing amateur radio, and simplified fiscal reporting were discussed.  Details of all these topics are in the minutes for the A&F Committee meeting, 

Budget Reforecasting in January 2009

Following review of the operating results in November and December, management reviewed planning for 2009 and will present a reforecasted budget during the upcoming A&F Committee prior to the Board Meeting.  Elements of this revised budgetary recommendation were discussed during a teleconference with those board members present on January 12.  I expect the discussions at the A&F Committee meeting and at the full Board Meeting will result in a budget that reflects a collective tightening of our collective belts during this time of economic uncertainty. 

In Conclusion

In summary, the impact of the economic downturn affects all of us and especially a membership organization.  The A&F Committee and management will continue to review operations to insure our viability and attention to member’s needs during this critical time in our nation’s history.  We believe we can weather this economic storm and   be a stronger organization in the future.  Difficult decision must be made to insure this occurs while focusing on members and their needs. 

The Committee looks forward to our January 15, 2009 meeting and to report our activities to the Board during the regular meeting.  Please contact us for further comments and input.
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